
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

March 21, 2019
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• March 7, 2019

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

1. Presentation of Retirement Resolution - Donna Hanscom

2. Community Revitalization Tax Relief Applicaton (79E) - Former Grace Methodist Church

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Nominations
Historic District Commission
College City Commission

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Attorney Gary Kinyon/372 Marlboro Street, LLC - Purchase Proposal for City Property -
Adjacent to 372 Marlboro Street

2. Councilor Filiault - Request for Reconsideration - Ordinance O-2019-03

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. Bruce Bickford/Farmer's Market - Request to Use City Property - Gilbo Avenue

2. Weston Liu/New England Aerobatic Club - Request to Use City Property - Dillant Hopkins
Airport

3. HB 365 “Relative to Net Energy Metering Limits for Customer Generators” - Energy and
Climate Committee

4. Swanzey Dam Easement - Airport Department

5. Pathways for Keene - Acceptance of Donation - Solar Lights - Keene Bike Path

6. Acceptance of Donation - Cheshire Cats - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Deparment

7. Request for Approval to Solicit Donations to be used for a Safe Routes to School Event at
Keene Middle School - Community Development Department

8. Acceptance of Local Source Water Protection Grant - Public Works Department

9. T-Hangar Lease Agreements - Airport Department



10. Goose Pond Dam Improvements Project - Construction Phase Services - Public Works
Department

11. Rose Lane Wastewater Treatment Plant Site Closure Project - Change Order - Bazin Brothers -
Public Works Department

12. Rose Lane Wastewater Treatment Plant Site Closure Project - Change Order- Loureiro
Engineering - Public Works Department

13. Councilors Greenwald, Manwaring, & Richards – Tax Deeding - Kingsbury

14. Appropriation of Funds for the Drummer Hill Water Storage Tank and Pump Station
Replacement and Contract with Tighe & Bond for Engineering Services - Resolutions R-2019-
06 and R-2019-07

15. Capital Improvement Program - 2020-2025

E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS

F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

1. Capital Improvement Program - FY 2020-2025 - Planning Board

H. REPORTS - MORE TIME

1. Milone & MacBroom on Behalf of People's Linen - Request to Use City Property - Monitoring
Well

2. Toby Tousley - Request to Purchase City Property - Adjacent to Bicycle/Pedestrian Path - 160
Emerald Street

I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

K. RESOLUTIONS

1. Related to an Appropriation for the Main Street Crosswalk Improvements Project
Resolution R-2019-13

2. Appropriation of Funds for Water/Sewer Rate Study
Resolution R-2019-14

Non Public Session
Adjournment































City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 18, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Nominations

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
The Mayor declared slot number two on the College City Commission as vacant. Nominations tabled until the
next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individual to serve on the designated board or commission:
 
Historic District Commission
Samuel Temple, slot 2 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2019
15 Page Street
 
College City Commission
Peter Starkey, slot 2
88 Howard Street

Term to expire Dec. 31, 2020

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
background_Temple

background_Starkey













City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 12, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Attorney Gary Kinyon

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Attorney Gary Kinyon/372 Marlboro Street, LLC - Purchase Proposal for City Property -
Adjacent to 372 Marlboro Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Kinyon

BACKGROUND:
Attorney Gary Kinyon is representing 372 Marlboro Street, LLC, the new owners of the former Knights of
Columbus property.  His client is interested in purchasing two parcels of City property adjacent to 372
Marlboro Street.





hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization
and Personnel Committee.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk





City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 19, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Councilor Randy L. Filiault

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.2.

SUBJECT: Councilor Filiault - Request for Reconsideration - Ordinance O-2019-03

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted with eight in favor and five opposed to reconsider the adoption of Ordinance O-2019-03.  Ordinance O-
2019-03 referred back to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee for further consideration.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Filiault

BACKGROUND:
Councilor Randy L. Filiault is requesting under the Rules of Order, Section 20, Reconsideration of Ordinance
O-2019-03: Relating to Vendors - Time Limitation for Certain Activities.  Ordinance O-2019-03 was approved
at the March 7, 2019 regular meeting.



From: City Councilor Randy Filiault 

To: Honorable Mayor Lane and Keene City Council 

Pursuant to the Keene City Council Rules of Order, Section 20, Reconsideration; I hereby request 
reconsideration of Ordinance 0-2019-03: Relating to Vendors - Time Limitation for Certain Activities. 

Respectfully s~bmitted, I 
/~cf~~ 

Ranay L. Filiault 
Keene City Councilor 
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March 19, 2019
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In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted with eight in favor and five opposed 
to reconsider the adoption of Ordinance O-2019-03.
Ordinance O-2019-03 referred back to the 
Planning, Licenses and Development 
Committee. 
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: Bruce Bickford/Farmer's Market - Request to Use City Property - Gilbo Avenue

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that the Farmer’s Market
of Keene be granted permission to use 22 parking spaces along Gilbo Avenue on Tuesdays from May 7, 2019
to October 29, 2019, from 3:00 PM to 8:00 PM, and 22 parking spaces along Gilbo Avenue as well as an
additional 18 spaces on the other side of the median strip in the Commercial Street parking lot on Saturdays
from April 20, 2019 to October 26, 2019, from 8:00 AM to 2:00 PM. In addition, the petitioner is granted use
of the median area for placement of picnic tables with the understanding that the pedestrian path may not be
obstructed. Said permission is granted subject to the following conditions: compliance with the customary
licensing requirements of the City Council; the receipt of a total rental fee of $932.00 (payable on the first day of
every month at $155.00 per month); obtainment of a city food license from the Health Department; and
compliance with any recommendations of City staff. Access to City electrical shall also be provided at a fee of
$60.00 for the season. It is further recommended that the Farmer’s Market of Keene be allowed to erect
sandwich board signs on City property prior to the start of sales, subject to review and approval by City staff
with respect to the number and location. The signs must be removed immediately after the sales have
concluded.

BACKGROUND:
Bruce Bickford, of Walpole, representing the Farmer’s Market advised the Committee of a couple of potential
changes to benefit the Market. 
• They would like to open two Saturdays earlier (Earth Day) than previous years 
• They want to change the Tuesday hours (at same location) to 4:00 PM – 7:00 PM instead of operating in the
morning 

Acting Chair Jones referred to the prepared motion and asked Mr. Bickford if the date, April 20th, covers his
request. Mr. Bickford replied in the affirmative. 

Acting Chair Jones asked for Committee questions or comments. 

Councilor Rice asked if the Tuesday start time would be moved up into April. Mr. Bickford replied in the
negative explaining they would not start the Tuesday hours until May. 



Councilor Hansel referred to the picnic tables in the prepared motion asking if this was new. Mr. Bickford
indicated he knew nothing about the picnic tables. The City Manager commented this is a carryover from last
year. Mr. Bickford said maybe the tables could go on the grassy area. Councilor Hansel asked if they would be
taking the tables away between markets or would they stay there. Acting Chair Jones confirmed the City is
authorizing the Farmer’s Market to put the tables there so they would be responsible for them. Rather than
changing the prepared motion Acting Chair Jones suggested Mr. Bickford could submit a new letter if he
wanted the tables to stay permanently. 

The City Manager pointed out there are no times mentioned in the prepared motion. The City Attorney
recommended “on Tuesdays from May 7, 2019 to October 29, 2019, 4:00 PM to 7:00 PM, and then from April
20, 2019 to October 26, 2019 from 9:00 AM to 1:00 PM”. He then asked Mr. Bickford if those were the same
times they wanted to keep on Saturdays. Mr. Bickford also noted the hour before and after for setup and
breakdown asking if that needed to be in the motion also. The City Attorney clarified the hours to be from 8:00
AM to 1:00 PM on Saturdays and 3:00 PM to 7:00 PM on Tuesdays. 

Councilor Rice also asked if Mr. Bickford needed an hour for breakdown. Mr. Bickford replied in the
affirmative. Councilor Rice clarified the hours would then be 3:00 PM to 8:00 PM, and 8:00 AM to 2:00 PM.
The City Attorney concurred. 

Acting Chair Jones asked if the footprint had changed. Mr. Bickford replied in the negative. 

Acting Chair Jones asked for public comments or questions. 

Carl Jacobs, Ward 2 Councilor asked if there was a mechanism in place to address any potential scheduling
conflicts during the evening. The City Manager reported this was discussed during the staff meeting and it was
determined there would not be many, if any Tuesday nights the Colonial would be impacted. She suggested the
impact would be to the parking. 

Britney McNaught thanked the Committee for listening to the Farmer’s Market. She commented on the benefits
of the Farmer’s Market for the community. She noted the higher levels of excitement with this year’s vendors.
Ms. McNaught asked the Committee to support the requested changes. 

Emerald Levick addressed the downturn in sales at the Farmer’s Market over the past couple of years noting
this is why the Tuesday evening changes are essential. She added this is when the Farmer’s Market needs to be
accessible to its customers. Ms. Levick is also the Marketing Manager for the Food Co-op. Ms. Levick
reported if the hours are not changed Mr. Bickford may be the only vendor there; but if the hours are changed
there are six or seven other vendors who will probably be there. 

Putting a plug in for the Farmer’s Market the City Attorney noted his appreciation for the availability of fresh
vegetables and bread. 

Councilor Rice noted she was in favor of the time change on Tuesdays. 

There being no questions from the Committee or public Acting Chair Jones asked for a motion. 

Councilor Rice made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel. 

On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that the Farmer’s Market
of Keene be granted permission to use 22 parking spaces along Gilbo Avenue on Tuesdays from May 7, 2019
to October 29, 2019, from 3:00 PM to 8:00 PM, and 22 parking spaces along Gilbo Avenue as well as an
additional 18 spaces on the other side of the median strip in the Commercial Street parking lot on Saturdays



from April 20, 2019 to October 26, 2019, from 8:00 AM to 2:00 PM. In addition, the petitioner is granted use
of the median area for placement of picnic tables with the understanding that the pedestrian path may not be
obstructed. Said permission is granted subject to the following conditions: compliance with the customary
licensing requirements of the City Council; the receipt of a total rental fee of $932.00 (payable on the first day of
every month at $155.00 per month); obtainment of a city food license from the Health Department; and
compliance with any recommendations of City staff. Access to City electrical shall also be provided at a fee of
$60.00 for the season. It is further recommended that the Farmer’s Market of Keene be allowed to erect
sandwich board signs on City property prior to the start of sales, subject to review and approval by City staff
with respect to the number and location. The signs must be removed immediately after the sales have
concluded. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Weston Liu/New England Aerobatic Club - Request to Use City Property - Dillant Hopkins
Airport

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City Council
authorize the use of the Dillant-Hopkins Airport by Chapter 35 of the International Aerobatic Club from the
date of issuance through December 31, 2019, subject to the execution of a Revocable License and
Indemnification Agreement, the receipt of an insurance certificate in the amount of at least $1 million naming the
City as an additional insured and all other requirements of City staff including but not limited to the following
restrictions: compliance with any requirements of the FAA, limit practice sessions to not more than 5 for the
year, there will be no Sunday practice sessions, aerobatic activity shall not occur below 1,500 MSL, limit
aerobatic activity to the southern portion of the aerobatic box established by the FAA, restrict use of the
aerobatics box until after 10:00 AM, and invite neighbors to the mandatory safety briefings held on practice
days.

BACKGROUND:
Weston Liu, of New England Aerobatic Club addressed the Committee noting there were no changes in the
request from previous years. Mr. Liu said he would be happy to answer any questions. 

Rebecca Landry, ACM/IT Director congratulated Mr. Liu on being a top ten finisher in the National Aerobatics
competition last year. 

There being no questions or comments from the Committee Acting Chair Jones asked for public comments or
questions. 

Mitch Greenwald, Ward 2 Councilor who also serves on the Airport Marketing and Development Committee
noted the Committee’s full support and encouragement for the event. He added there were no negative
comments from last year’s event. 

Acting Chair Jones said there was a reason why there could not be a public notice about this event. Mr. Liu
replied it is an FAA requirement that we cannot invite the public. The former Airport Director used to send out
a news item saying there would be aerobatics. 



There being no further questions or comments from the Committee or public Acting Chair Jones asked for a
motion. 

Councilor Sapeta made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel. 

On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City Council
authorize the use of the Dillant-Hopkins Airport by Chapter 35 of the International Aerobatic Club from the
date of issuance through December 31, 2019, subject to the execution of a Revocable License and
Indemnification Agreement, the receipt of an insurance certificate in the amount of at least $1 million naming the
City as an additional insured and all other requirements of City staff including but not limited to the following
restrictions: compliance with any requirements of the FAA, limit practice sessions to not more than 5 for the
year, there will be no Sunday practice sessions, aerobatic activity shall not occur below 1,500 MSL, limit
aerobatic activity to the southern portion of the aerobatic box established by the FAA, restrict use of the
aerobatics box until after 10:00 AM, and invite neighbors to the mandatory safety briefings held on practice
days. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: HB 365 “Relative to Net Energy Metering Limits for Customer Generators” - Energy and
Climate Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City Council draft
a letter to the State Legislature stating they support HB 365 “Relative to net energy metering limits for customer
generators”.

BACKGROUND:
Peter Hansel, of the Energy and Climate Committee reported that House Bill 365 passed one of the sub-
committees this morning with a positive recommendation.  It still has to go through the full House Mr. Hansel
said.  He also noted there is a Senate version out there as well.  This bill would raise the net metered cap for net
metered projects from 1 megawatt to 5 megawatts.  It would require utilities to account for net metered power in
such a way that maximizes the ratepayer savings and minimizes the ratepayer costs.  He continued it would
allow large energy users like municipalities, schools, and businesses to invest in renewable energy projects that
are properly sized for their needs.   Mr. Hansel pointed out the one thing that affects Keene specifically – the
wastewater treatment plant is one of the largest energy users in our region.  If they were to install a solar project
that would take care of their energy needs it would probably need to be larger than 1 megawatt.  If the cap is
raised above 1 megawatt it would allow the City to invest in projects like that.  Mr. Hansel said there are over 70
solar installations in our community today.   Last year a similar Bill passed both Houses and was vetoed by the
Governor.  He sees this as part of reaching our goal of becoming 100 percent renewable and noted the
importance of showing our support.
 
Acting Chair Jones asked if this letter should go to just local Representatives or all of the Representatives.  The
City Manager indicated it would be sent to all Representatives.  Continuing Acting Chair Jones said if we do
this he would suggest we show supporting documents such as our Master Plan and Climate Action Plan.  We
should show background on why the City should be involved.
 
Acting Chair Jones asked for Committee questions or comments.
 
Councilor Hansel agreed showing supportive materials was a good idea.  He also agreed weighing in on this Bill
was appropriate.  He stated his reasons noting net metering was established to protect the utilities and their



investments.  Councilor Hansel said it is up to us to determine when that bar gets moved.  He also agreed it is
time for the City to say it is time to move the cap.
 
Councilor Sapeta also expressed his support for the request.  He commented net metering is used to offset a
situation where there is not enough sunlight to generate the needed energy or put energy back to the grid.  With
the advent of energy storage is this something that will replace the need for net metering.  Mr. Hansel replied the
country in general is starting to move in that direction.  The State has one prototype in Lebanon, but it has not
really caught on in our state yet.
 
There being no further questions or comments from the Committee or public Acting Chair Jones asked for a
motion.
 
Councilor Hansel made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Rice.
 
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City Council draft
a letter to the state legislature stating they support HB 365 “Relative to net energy metering limits for customer
generators.”
 
Committee members agreed supporting documents should accompany the letter.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: Swanzey Dam Easement - Airport Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City Council
authorize the City Manager to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute an easement with the Town of
Swanzey for the rehabilitation and long term maintenance of a Wilson Pond dam.

BACKGROUND:
Rebecca Landry, ACM/IT Director reported we have an opportunity to enter into an easement agreement with
the Town of Swanzey. There is a small dam at lower Wilson Pond on Route 32 in Swanzey with associated
facilities on Keene Airport property. The dam is in need of rehabilitation for which the Town of Swanzey is
responsible. In order to tend to an outlet pipe and other associate dam facilities, the Town of Swanzey is
requesting an easement for both short term rehabilitation and long term maintenance purposes. It is
recommended that the easement be 
negotiated and executed for these purposes. 

Acting Chair Jones commented this work has been being done for years; we are just doing it legally now is that
correct. Ms. Landry indicated she was not sure as this is the first she has heard of an easement being necessary
for this purpose. 

Acting Chair Jones asked for Committee questions/comments. 

Councilor Sapeta asked if there would be any restrictions on our part. Ms. Landry replied that is part of the
negotiation process. 

Acting Chair Jones pointed out the motion reads to negotiate and execute so this will not be coming back to us.

Acting Chair Jones asked for public comments/questions. 

Mitch Greenwald, Ward 2 Councilor noted the Scribner’s error in the motion asking if Route 132 means Route
32. Ms. Landry concurred. 



Councilor Rice commented in a hypothetical scenario if we were not to grant this easement, and the dam was
not repaired, would that negatively impact our property. Ms. Landry replied in the affirmative. 

There being no further questions or comments from the Committee or public Acting Chair Jones asked for a
motion. 

Councilor Rice made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel. 

On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that the City Council
authorize the City Manager to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute an easement with the Town of
Swanzey for the rehabilitation and long term maintenance of a Wilson Pond dam. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: Pathways for Keene - Acceptance of Donation - Solar Lights - Keene Bike Path

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to accept the donation of solar lights and poles to be installed along various locations along the bike
path as determined by the Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director.

BACKGROUND:
William Faulkner, President of Pathways for Keene and Ted McGreer of Keene were the first two speakers
who stated that Pathways for Keene would like to present the City of Keene with 33 installed solar lights along
the bike path (location to be determined by the Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director). Mr. Faulkner
indicated one of the goals of Pathways for Keene is to improve the bike path and as a result of fundraising from
last year they are able to make this donation to the City. They are working with Lumens for Less which is a
local company. 

Mr. McGreer stated the poles are made in Fitzwilliam. He added they are a fiber glass pole and noted this is the
second phase of the lighting installation. Last year 40 lights were installed along the bike path. Mr. McGreer
indicated they like the safety feature these lights provide. Councilor Jacobs clarified these lights are the exact
same lights as from phase one. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to accept the donation of solar lights and poles to be installed along various locations along the bike
path as determined by the Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director. 

Mr. Faulkner encouraged everyone to join them for the 4 on the 4th event. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.6.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation - Cheshire Cats - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Deparment

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $527.39 from the Cheshire Cats and that the
money is used towards program equipment and travel expenses for future tournaments.

BACKGROUND:
Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director Andy Bohannon addressed explained the Cheshire Cats is a jump
rope team that uses the Recreation Department and attends various competitions. During youth basketball
season they organize bake sales and this year they raised $527.39 to be used for program equipment and travel
expenses for future tournaments. Mr. Bohannon stated two of the girls qualified for the national team this year –
participants in this team are between the ages of 7 and 13 years old. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $527.39 from the Cheshire Cats and that the
money is used towards program equipment and travel expenses for future tournaments. 

Mr. Bohannon thanked Cheshire Cats for their donation. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.7.

SUBJECT: Request for Approval to Solicit Donations to be used for a Safe Routes to School Event at
Keene Middle School - Community Development Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to solicit and accept donations to be used for a Safe Routes to School event at the
Keene Middle School in May 2019.

BACKGROUND:
Asst. City Manager/Community Development Director Rhett Lamb stated he was before the Committee
regarding acceptance of donations to be used for a Safe Routes to School event at the Keene Middle School
scheduled for May 2019. Mr. Lamb stated a program has been created to encourage bicycling and walking to
school and this is done in cooperation with the Middle School. He indicated there will be a series of events
scheduled during that particular week and the week will culminate with an event geared towards safety for
bicycling and walking to school. This is a partnership between the city and school and money for this program
comes from a grant received in 2016. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to solicit and accept donations to be used for a Safe Routes to School event at the
Keene Middle School in May 2019. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.8.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Local Source Water Protection Grant - Public Works Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a Local Source Water Protection Grant from the
New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) in the amount not to exceed $14,500 for the
installation of security fencing in the Court Street Well Field.

BACKGROUND:
Treatment Facilities Operations Manager Aaron Costa stated the city operates four groundwater wells, three of
which are located on Court Street behind the Green Wagon Farm. These wells provide water for residents and
businesses in Keene. Mr. Costa noted the city applied and has received a grant in the amount of $14,500 from
NHDES to provide security fencing and signage. 

Mr. Costa stated the grant award is conditional on the city adhering to NH purchasing requirements, and to
share photos of completed fence and signage with NHDES. He noted the following items will not be covered
by the grant and they are, marking out buried water lines in vicinity prior to fence installation, clearing trees and
vegetation prior to fence installation, creating signage, and purchasing and installation of fencing around Court
Street Corrosion Control Facility. These expenses will be paid through the Water Supply Protection Capital
Project. 

Councilor Powers asked whether this work will be been done for the West Street Well as well. Mr. Costa stated
the West Street Well already has a fence and this well is on private property. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a Local Source Water Protection Grant from the
New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) in the amount not to exceed $14,500 for the
installation of security fencing in the Court Street Well Field. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.9.

SUBJECT: T-Hangar Lease Agreements - Airport Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute Keene Airport t-hangar leases with David Wallace and Food
Harvest For America, and that the City Council authorize the City Manager to do all things necessary to
negotiate and execute future Keene Airport t-hangar leases.

BACKGROUND:
Asst. City Manager/IT Director Rebecca Landry stated the airport had three T-Hangars available as of last
week and since that time interest has been expressed in two of the Hangars. Because these are new leases and
not renewals staff is requesting approval from the Council for the City Manager to be able to negotiate and
execute these new leases. She noted the motion has been drafted so these leases can be handled administratively
in the future. 

Chair Greenwald asked whether Food Harvest For America was a new company in town. Ms. Landry stated
they are not a local company – they have an out of town address. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute Keene Airport t-hangar leases with David Wallace and Food
Harvest For America, and that the City Council authorize the City Manager to do all things necessary to
negotiate and execute future Keene Airport t-hangar leases. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.10.

SUBJECT: Goose Pond Dam Improvements Project - Construction Phase Services - Public Works
Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the waiving of the professional
service purchasing requirements and that the City Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate
and execute a professional services contract with Dubois & King, Inc. of Randolph, VT for the engineering,
technical, and administrative services for the construction phase of the Goose Pond Dam Improvements
Project (90228-17) for an amount not to exceed $140,916.

BACKGROUND:
City Engineer Don Lussier stated this item is in reference to the Goose Pond dam improvement project
scheduled to happen this summer. The project was put out to bid and a bid came in under budget. He indicated
the requested professional services contract is for the design consultant to continue into the construction phase.
Mr. Lussier stated under the city’s permit the engineer of record is required to complete certain tasks and make
certain certifications to the Department of Environmental Services. Mr. Lussier stated the city would like to
continue with this consultant as they have done a great job with the design. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the waiving of the professional
service purchasing requirements and that the City Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate
and execute a professional services contract with Dubois & King, Inc. of Randolph, VT for the engineering,
technical, and administrative services for the construction phase of the Goose Pond Dam Improvements
Project (90228-17) for an amount not to exceed $140,916. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.11.

SUBJECT: Rose Lane Wastewater Treatment Plant Site Closure Project - Change Order - Bazin Brothers -
Public Works Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to execute Change Order No. 2 with Bazin Brothers Trucking, Inc. for an amount not
to exceed $162,650 for Contract 01-16-08, Rose Lane Wastewater Treatment Plant Site Closure Project.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Aaron Costa addressed the Committee again and stated this item is for a change order of $162,650 to Bazin
Brothers to finish a project at Rose Lane. He noted the city’s first wastewater treatment facility was located on
Rose Lane around 1934 and remained there until 1985. Past practices on this site included disposal of
wastewater sludge on site, in 2007 New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) required
the permanent closure of the site. The city has been working with Loureiro Engineering who performed the
design modifications and the construction on the monofill portion of the site was completed in June 2018 with
the exception of the fencing and there is money left in the Rose Lane Closure project. 

Mr. Costa stated there are still remnants of the old wastewater plant’s sludge drying beds located outside the
sludge monofill area. This work with Bazin Brothers will completely grade the remaining portion of the property
as well as install chain link fencing along the roadside of Rose Lane to provide security. 

Councilor Jacobs clarified this is not work which was originally planned but because there is money left over
staff is proposing this work. Mr. Costa agreed and added the city was only required to close the monofill but
there is leftover money and there is still remnants of the old wastewater plant. 

Councilor Powers asked how much property is located on this site. Mr. Costa stated there is approximately 11
acres but the open portion is about three acres and added this work would make the property look more
attractive and the fence will keep the public out of the site. 

Councilor Jacobs clarified this land is different to the site discussed at the last meeting where a portion of city
land is being requested to be used by an applicant. 



Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to execute Change Order No. 2 with Bazin Brothers Trucking, Inc. for an amount not
to exceed $162,650 for Contract 01-16-08, Rose Lane Wastewater Treatment Plant Site Closure Project. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.12.

SUBJECT: Rose Lane Wastewater Treatment Plant Site Closure Project - Change Order- Loureiro
Engineering - Public Works Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to execute Change Order No. 5 with Loureiro Engineering for additional engineering
and administrative services in an amount not to exceed $4,999 for Rose Lane Wastewater Treatment Plant Site
Closure Project, Contract 04-16-04.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Costa stated this item is for the change order for approximately $5,000 for Loureiro Engineering to oversee
construction of phase 2 with Bazin Brothers. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to execute Change Order No. 5 with Loureiro Engineering for additional engineering
and administrative services in an amount not to exceed $4,999 for Rose Lane Wastewater Treatment Plant Site
Closure Project, Contract 04-16-04. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.13.

SUBJECT: Councilors Greenwald, Manwaring, & Richards – Tax Deeding - Kingsbury

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 2-1 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager and
appropriate city staff be directed to initiate the tax deeding process with respect to unpaid property taxes
subject to tax deeding for property located at 80 Laurel Street, tax map number 589 017 000 000 000.
Councilor Powers voted in opposition.

BACKGROUND:
Councilor Jan Manwaring stated this item is to request the City Council to initiate the tax deed process on the
Kingsbury property. She stated the city has done a lot to assist the current owner in developing this property
(rezoning, Brownsfield process). The Brownsfield process phase 2 requires going on site and performing
borings, which requires the signature of the owner and this is not being done. Nor has any development efforts
taken place on the property. 

The Councilor stated since starting this process she has learned the current owner owes close to a million
dollars in taxes to the city and felt it was time to do something as the current owner doesn’t seem sincere in
wanting to develop this property. 

Chair Greenwald stated there is a great need for the city to improve Marlboro Street and this site is a significant
portion of Marlboro Street and felt the city needs to move forward with this. He added he has been astounded
at the number of people who are urging the city to move forward with this property. The Chairman stated his
first choice is to not take this property and would like the owner of record to payoff what he owes. The
Chairman stated if this tax bill was paid there are numerous things that can be done with this money and hoped
the tax bill will eventually be paid. He referred to the chronology included in the Committee packet from the
Manager. The Chairman asked staff to outline the next step in the process 

The City Manager stated should the council want to move forward with the tax deed process the owner will be
notified of the taxes owed, and as of March 11, 2019 it was $778,957.03 The owner would have thirty days and
then it will come back to the Council to accept the tax deed. 

The City Attorney stated once the property is taken by tax deed, then at that time the city owns the property



and there are steps in reference to the environmental issues which the city is aware of and will have to decide
how the city wants to proceed. The Attorney added if the owner even after the tax deeding process wants to
pay taxes plus interest and penalties, he can still do so but noted it would be in the owner’s benefit to pay the
taxes before the tax deed process. The Chairman clarified this is not an instantaneous process and clarified the
owner is aware of what the city is planning on doing. Ms. Dragon stated she had spoken to him just this week
and had informed him of what the Council Chairs were planning on doing. She stated the owner is not present
but Mr. Jim Phippard is present to address the Committee. Attorney Mullins noted the individual the city is
dealing with is Mr. Thibault but the property is owned by a limited liability company. 

The Chairman read into the record a letter from Councilor Clark as follows – the Councilor asked the letter be
made part of the record: 
“As I have said to my colleague several times over the past nine years, I do not believe the owner of the former
Kingsbury property has been serious about marketing the property for development and the tax payers of the
city have carried the burden for much too long. Since only governmental bodies may receive Brownsfield grants
to clean up contamination on the property, I believe it is ¬well past the time to take the property by tax deed to
recoup the monies owed to the city in back taxes and move forward with its placement once again on the tax
rolls. I do not support trading a portion of the property for what is owed in back taxes as has been suggested in
the past.” 

The Chairman asked for public comment. 

Mr. Toby Tousley urged the city not take this property by tax deed and agreed the ability to extend Victoria
Street as well as work on the brook under this property would be great. He reminded the committee of the tax
deed it took on the Robert Hart property which was a fraction of the size of this property and noted to the
amount the city had to spend on cleaning up the contamination that existed on the property. Mr. Tousley added
the $700,000 owed in back taxes will never be recovered and this property will not be put back on the tax rolls
and will be off the tax role for decades. He urged the city to work with the owners to get something out of the
owner on the back taxes. 

Mr. Tousley talked about the expansion the city has pursued with the acquisition of the Police Department
property, the Fire Department property and this will be another property the city owns. He urged the city not to
take this property by tax deed. 

Mr. Jim Phippard of Brickstone Landuse Consultants 185 Winchester Street addressed the Committee and
stated he has been working for Kingsbury Acquisition LLC for two years to find a use for this property. Mr.
Phippard stated as a contaminated site, it is a limiting factor to perform redevelopment. He indicated Mr.
Thibault understands phase 2 needs to be completed and a request has been made to schedule a meeting with
city staff. Mr. Phippard stated the owner wants to continue the discussion that was started with the prior city
manager and also plans on making payment on the taxes. Mr. Phippard stated this action has got the owner’s
attention and stated he would like to show what has been happening on this site behind the scenes. 

He stated this is a property that needs to be redeveloped and it will be, but it will take a decade before anything
happens because the cleanup will take quite a few years. It has taken 20 years to clean up the contamination. 

Mr. Phippard went on to refer to a plan – he referred to this as version 5 of the concept plan. Mr. Phippard
stated development of industrial land is becoming difficult but he does get calls from other regions about
relocating to this area. However, with this site the first issue is the contamination but there are portions that are
not contaminated which could be developed and this is what he is trying to do first. Unless there is an interest
for this owner who is not a developer it does not make sense to build and then hope it could be sold. 

He referred to the plan and stated Mr. Thibault has agreed to extend Laurel Avenue to Victoria Street which is
the center portion of the plan. He is also in agreement about providing flood storage in areas immediately



around the Beaver Brook area – this would also allow the portion of this property in the flood zone to be able
to be developed. He referred to the area of this property where it abuts Myrtle Street, noting the city’s rezoning
does not allow for residential use, it has to be a mixed use. The applicant is going to ask for this portion in the
future once it is cleaned up to be redeveloped to residential use. 

Mr. Phippard noted the easterly portion of the site is not in the flood plain and felt this portion could be
subdivided today and could be a development site. He stated they are trying to get developers interested in this
site. This could bring in the necessary revenue to pay the taxes and remove the existing building on site. He
noted the building is about 300,000 square feet in size, the building contains asbestos which needs to be
addressed before the building can be demolished – asbestos removal is about $3.00 a square foot which could
cost close to two million dollars. Mr. Phippard stated he agrees with Mr. Tousley as a tax payer he does not
want the city to take this property because he knows what the cost can be and what can go wrong; as a tax
payer he does not want to be stuck with it and would like the owner to pay what he owes. He went on to say
now that the city has the owner’s attention, he hopes the city can pursue the conversation with him and get the
tax issue settled. 

Chair Greenwald for the benefit of the public stated what is happening today is not a Planning Board review, a
site plan issue but just a discussion as to what could happen with this site. He went on to say he is impressed as
to the work that has been going on which he was not aware of. The Chairman stated in his experience if you
want an eviction to happen you need to get the clock started which is similar to that of a tax deed – he stated he
is in favor of starting the clock but it can be stopped should the owner come through. Mr. Phippard asked the
committee to put this item on more time for one cycle (two weeks), to give opportunity for the owner to meet
with staff and see what comes out of that meeting. 

Councilor Powers clarified the city has a handle on this property and would always get its money under State
law. Ms. Dragon agreed as long as it stays in private hands the taxes won’t go away they will remain with the
property. The Councilor felt this owner has been given ample opportunity to contact not just this City Manager
but the City Manager prior to that as well. He went on to say he does not want the city to take on a
contaminated site and added the city just spent a quarter of a million dollars to clean up a site the city
contaminated and another one which was discussed a few weeks ago. He however, felt this discussion needed
to happen and felt the council needs to hear this item and give the Manager some sort of direction as to how she
should move forward. 

Councilor Jacobs stated he is impressed someone is thinking about this property and felt it is important for a
conversation to happen with the city. The Councilor stated he doesn’t want the city to own this property; in the
long run it wouldn’t be the best solution. He stated he would like the current owner to pay the taxes and develop
this site. He did not feel waiting one more cycle would be detrimental especially if this would bring about a new
relationship with the owner. 

Ms. Dragon asked whether this was the same plan that was prepared three years ago which the city helped fund
to determine storage for that facility. Mr. Phippard stated this is a different version of that plan but it is similar to
where it started. The Manager stated there is still the outstanding issue with the owner signing the access
agreement to continue the Brownsfield work – the Manager stated when she spoke to Mr. Thibault this week he
had indicated this was not something he was likely to do which would mean the funds received to continue the
environmental work would not be able to go forward while Mr. Thibault owned the property. 

Ms. Dragon went on to say this property was recently cited for violation on a portion of the property which was
being used without a certificate of use. At that time when an inspection was done there were some serious
structural concerns with the building and a notice was provided to the owner that this building cannot be used
without a certificate of use. The current occupants are supposed to be vacating the building by the end of
March. Ms. Dragon stated when Mr. Phippard talked about demolition this is something she would like to
discuss further as the building is beginning to show some serious structural concerns. Ms. Dragon stated she



had urged Mr. Thibault to attend today’s meeting and address some of these concerns – Chair Greenwald
stated Mr. Thibault’s presence today would have been meaningful to him. 

Mr. Tousley stated with a landlord they always have the option of stopping an eviction if a tenant was to start
paying on any back rent but noted he wasn’t sure if the same would be true for the city and cautioned the city
about forging ahead should the owner be able to pay some of the taxes. Chair Greenwald stated with a
residential tax deed process the tax collector has been able to extend the process when partial payment and
conversation with the owner resumes and stated the process can always be stalled. 

Ms. Dragon stated once this notice is given the property owner can talk about and sign an acceptable payment
arrangement – this would be something that would go before the Council but there is another step where the
Council will vote to take the property. Today is a recommendation staff is providing to the Council. The
Chairman felt this matter should move forward and if there is a need it can be put on hold later in the process. 

Attorney Mullins stated he feels it necessary to address the committee as his name has been mentioned a few
times with reference to this item. The Attorney stated the city has had numerous conversations with Mr.
Thibault; a number of plans and options were presented to him and this was over three years ago but for
whatever reason those discussions did not come to fruition. Attorney Mullins stated he did not want the
committee to feel what is presented tonight is something new – these are issues that have been discussed over
the years and only when this type of effort happens does the city get action from the owner. He further stated
that one of the reasons the city has not taken this property is because of the contamination that exists on this
property, but at some point something needs to be done. 

Councilor Manwaring stated it is never the intention of the city to take property and it is never the city’s first
choice. She stated it concerns her the owner is not cooperating with the city and stated she does not understand
why Mr. Thibault won’t permit phase 2 of the Brownsfield work to continue. She asked the committee to move
this forward to the council as there is always a way to stop the process should there be a need. 

The Chairman stated if he feels there is substantial activity happening from the owner he will at the next council
meeting ask that the matter be sent back to the Finance Committee. 

Councilor Powers stated he will not support the motion as he does not want the city to own another hazardous
site. 

Chair Greenwald made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 2-1 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager and
appropriate city staff be directed to initiate the tax deeding process with respect to unpaid property taxes
subject to tax deeding for property located at 80 Laurel Street, tax map number 589 017 000 000 000.
Councilor Powers voted in opposition. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.14.

SUBJECT: Appropriation of Funds for the Drummer Hill Water Storage Tank and Pump Station
Replacement and Contract with Tighe & Bond for Engineering Services - Resolutions R-2019-
06 and R-2019-07

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
More time granted on Resolutions R-2019-06 and R-2019-07. Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the
second recommendation in the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends placing Resolutions R-2019-06
and R-2019-07 on more time.
 
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the waiving of the professional
services purchasing requirements and the City Manager is authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and
execute a professional services contract with Tighe & Bond to perform engineering, technical and administrative
services for the design and construction oversight for the Drummer Hill Water Storage Tank and Pump Station
Replacement Project for an amount not to exceed $307,681.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Costa addressed the Committee next. He was joined by Public Works Director Kurt Blomquist and Asst.
Public Works Director Tom Moran. Mr. Costa stated there is no vote staff is looking for tonight, staff is here to
provide background with reference to the Drummer Hill Water Storage Tank. This tank and the booster station
were constructed in 1987 and was slated to be replaced in the capital improvement program for FY24 (tanks)
and FY27 (station). The tank however, sprung a leak in February 2018 which required the project to be moved
up. The tank has been offline since that time. The last time this project came before council was in July 2018
and at that time staff requested $800,000 in capital reserve funds. 

Since that time the city contracted with Tighe & Bond Engineering Services and noted the committee has in its
packets the advantages, disadvantages and cost outlined by this consultant. Mr. Costa stated even if the tank is
refurbished there will still be issues with the tank such as water quality. Staff also considered getting rid of the
tank completely and just operating with a booster station. This would address the water quality issues, it will
improve water pressure, it will meet ISO Standards for fire flow, and it will remove the tank and remove the
necessity for inspections. However, the disadvantages would be the relocation of the pumping station, the Elm
Street distribution lines that feed Timberlane would have to be lined and cleaned (they date back to the 1920’s),
and it would require a larger backup generator. 



What staff is recommending is to replace the existing tank with a larger tank and replace the existing pump
station. This will improve water quality and pressure and would improve compliance with water main flushing
and fire suppression requirements. It won’t require immediate lining and cleaning of Elm Street distribution lines
that feed Timberlane and the pumping station closer to Elm Street will not require replacement. It will be easier
to operate and it will be more energy efficient. The total cost of this project will be 2.2 million dollars. Staff’s
recommendation is also to continue working with Tighe & Bond Engineering to perform the design and
construction oversight administration. 

Mr. Blomquist addressed the Committee to talk about the finances. Mr. Blomquist stated there is about a 1.4
million dollar differential compared to what was originally appropriated. He stated they would like to place the
item on more time to give Public Works time to work with the Finance Department. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends placing Resolutions R-2019-06
and R-2019-07 on more time. 

The Chair explained to the public the two Resolutions address financing and those two items are being place on
more time. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the waiving of the professional
services purchasing requirements and the City Manager is authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and
execute a professional services contract with Tighe & Bond to perform engineering, technical and administrative
services for the design and construction oversight for the Drummer Hill Water Storage Tank and Pump Station
Replacement Project for an amount not to exceed $307,681. 



City of Keene, N.H.
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March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.15.

SUBJECT: Capital Improvement Program - 2020-2025

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Council
approve, as amended, the Capital Improvement Program which moves $134,000 for the Welcome Center -
Facilities from FY20 to FY21, and amends the footnotes for aerial imagery update project and the voting
booths project to identify the use of fund balance.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Greenwald explained the Capital Improvement Program 2020-2025 discussion has happened with all city
departments going over the various projects listed in this program. There has been a public hearing and the
public has addressed the committee with their comments on the program. The Chairman thanked the public that
attended and especially those who addressed the skate park issue. There was also discussion about the public
restrooms and Welcome Center and the council received a communication from the Monadnock Interfaith
project, Tom Julius encouraging the committee to go forward with this. The Chairman noted there was
discussion about eliminating the restroom from the CIP because of the uncertainty that surrounds Gilbo
Avenue. The Chairman noted he would be making a motion to leave this item in the CIP but to move it from
2020 to 2021. 

The Chairman went on to say because a public hearing has already happened the public will not be able to make
any further comments, the Councilors however, can still make comments. The Chairman asked for comments
from the City Manager. 

Ms. Dragon stated there is a Memo regarding staff’s recommendation for funding of the aerial imagery update
project for $55,000 and the voting booths for $32,088 – the original proposal was to use FY19 carryover funds
but the proposal today is to use fund balance. She noted this was Councilor Powers’ recommendation and she
agrees with that recommendation. 

Chair Greenwald made a motion for the adoption of the Capital Improvement Program 2020 – 2025 as
submitted. The motion was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

Councilor Powers made a motion to amend the foot notes for aerial imagery update project and the voting



booth project for the use of fund balance. The motion was seconded by Councilor Jacobs and carried on a 3-0
vote. 

Chair Greenwald made a motion (Page 184 – Welcome Center facilities) that the project cost of $134,000 to be
moved from FY20 to FY21. The motion was seconded by Councilor Powers. 
The Chairman stated he sees a definite need for these restrooms. He felt it was important to keep this item in the
CIP but $134,000 will not be spent in FY2020. The Manager noted this project was to be funded through the
Downtown Capital Reserve Account. 
Councilor Jacobs stated he will not support the amendment. He stated there is money available and if there is a
way to address this issue. The Councilor stated individuals like the Interfaith Group would like to see the city
start working on it. 

The motion carried on a 2-1 vote, with Councilor Jacobs voting in opposition. 

Councilor Powers made a motion to adopt the 2020-2025 Capital Improvement Program as amended. The
motion was seconded by Councilor Jacobs and carried on a 3-0 vote 

The Chairman stated this item will go before the City Council next Thursday – March 21st. There was a
question raised as to whether Councilors need to submit their comments before the 21st. The City Attorney
noted that requirement is only for the operating budget. With that the Chairman thanked everyone for their hard
work on this budget.
 
On a vote 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Council
approve, as amended, the Capital Improvement Program which moves $134,000 for the Welcome Center -
Facilities from FY20 to FY21, and amends the footnotes for aerial imagery update project and the voting
booths project to identify the use of fund balance.
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March 21, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Rhett Lamb, ACM/Community Development Director

ITEM: G.1.

SUBJECT: Capital Improvement Program - FY 2020-2025 - Planning Board

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Memorandum filed into the record as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
A motion was made by Gary Spykman that the Planning Board recommend the City Council adopt the 2020-
2025 Capital Improvement Program.  The motion was seconded by Vice Chair Chris Cusack and was
unanimously approved.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Lamb introduced Finance Director Merri Howe. Mr. Lamb stated the Board’s role is advisory to the City
Council as it relates to the CIP. The Board is included in the review of the CIP in its draft form when it comes
out in December. The Board’s role is to review the CIP as it goes to a public hearing and adoption by the
Council on March 7. The task of preparing the CIP in the City of Keene has been that of City staff even though
the RSA says the Board is responsible for preparing the CIP but the City has done it this way for many years.
 
Ms. Howe addressed the Board next. She stated she was before the Board to present the 2020-2025 Capital
Improvement Plan. She noted this CIP is in alignment with the goals and priorities outlined in the 2010
Comprehensive Master Plan and those of the City Council.  The City staff is tasked with meeting these goals
and priorities while staying within the budgetary guideline. 
 
The CIP covering FY 2020 to FY2025 represents $93 million worth of investment in the City and its
infrastructure with the majority of money spent on road and by-pass projects, drainage infrastructure, and water
and sewer improvements. Ms. Howe noted other items included in the CIP is the Master Plan update, parks,
repairs and maintenance to City facilities, City fleet and safety equipment.
 
Ms. Howe went on to say that many of these projects have a large impact on the citizens of Keene and the
community.  The Winchester Street reconstruction project is slated to begin in FY20.  This project will include
the reconstruction of the Winchester Street at the Key Road Intersection and Island Street/Pearl Street
intersection and replacement of the red listed Island Street Bridge. The second phase of this project is the
reconstruction of lower Winchester Street from the route 101 roundabout to the Swanzey town line.
 
If the CIP is adopted, the east side of the City is scheduled to see design work begin on the Patricia T. Russell
Park located on Carpenter Street along Beaver Brook in FY20. 



 
She noted this multi-generational park will include a playground, multiple seating opportunities, walking trail,
parking, pavilion, connection to the rail trail, and an athletic field.  Gilbo Avenue is the site of the proposed skate
park. The skate park group has been actively raising funds for the construction of this park and anticipates
raising enough money for construction in FY20 if approved.
 
Ms. Howe then went over the new projects in this year’s CIP:

1.    Airport fuel tank removal and replacement (20 year old tank);
2.    Resolving the issue with the old town brook that runs beneath City Hall causing a crack in the rear wall;
3.    Replacement of municipal building aging roofs;
4.    Robin Hood Dam Repair;
5.    OpenSpace Trail maintenance and rehabilitation;
6.    Aerial Imagery Update.

 
This concluded Ms. Howe’s presentation.
 
Mr. Lamb stated there are two items that came out of the Community Development Department and they are an
update to the Comprehensive Master Plan which is set to be funded over a two year period and would be
engaging the services of consultants to do this work – evaluating the goals of the City is one of the items that
would be looked at. During the 2008-2009 update of the Community Goals included a lot of public outreach
which brought in close to 2,000 community members and this is going to be updated.

 
Aerial Photography is the next project which is on a ten year cycle.  Mr. Lamb said there is also a proposed
interim fly over in spring 2020 to provide for a better basis for the Assessing Department revaluation project.
 
The other item Mr. Lamb referred to is the manner in which the City’s traffic signals work. The existing signals
are at least, thirty years old and they don’t talk to each other. The new technology would be able to detect the
presence of a vehicle rather than rely on the magnetic strip on the road. Barry Hilton is the staff person assigned
to maintain these signals and he faces significant challenges in maintaining these signals.
 
Mayor Lane began by noting the standard of review of the Planning Board is very different to that of the
Council; the Board’s role is not connected to finances but to look at the long term goals and where the City
should be in six years – it is a planning function for the Board. The Mayor stated he has many issues with the
CIP. He stated he is glad to hear about the traffic signals but expressed concern it is being taken in isolation of
other functions. The Mayor felt the downtown revitalization might drastically change the traffic signals and
replacing these signals is not the direction the City might be going.
 
He also referred to items included in the Appendix which usually would be current projects but have been
placed in the appendix instead, such as Victoria Street and the Recreation Center.  The Mayor also noted to the
Manager beginning negotiation regarding development of a portion of 560 Main Street, however, the City has
the salt shed located at this site and there is no plan how to deal with this.

 
The Mayor did not feel this CIP properly reflects where the City is going in the future; it shows what is
happening today and this is not what the Planning Board review should consist of as this document would
determine if the City is moving forward or backwards.
 
Mr. Lamb in response to 560 Main Street said the City has taken the approach that the sale of land would
generate income to make improvements and offset the cost of moving operations. He added the plan to move
portions or all of the activity has already been done but agreed this is not included in the CIP.
 
Vice-Chair Cusack referred to Pat Russell Park and agreed this would be a great addition to east Keene and
asked if any thought has been given to locate a pedestrian bridge over Beaver Brook from the bike trail to the



field. The Vice-Chairman felt this is something that would be heavily used. Mr. Spykman stated this connection
is part of the plan.
 
Chair Barrett asked whether the skate park would have any effect on the east west corridor. Mr. Lamb stated he
was not well versed on this item. He further stated the issue with the bridge had a lot of positive input during the
east-side forum in 2015.
 
The Chairman asked what the Board should provide with reference to the CIP. Mr. Lamb stated a motion
recommending the adoption of the CIP is what the Board typically does.
 
Mr. Spykman noted according to the RSA the CIP process is supposed to start with the Board but this role
has been given over to City staff and added the staff is doing the work for the Board.
 
A motion was made by Gary Spykman that the Planning Board recommend the City Council adopt the 2020-
2025 Capital Improvement Program.  The motion was seconded by Chris Cusack.
 
Mr. Burke stated if the Board is looking for more involvement perhaps the Board should get involved earlier in
the process. Mr. Lamb stated this has been an issue for a while – as to how to get the Board involved in this
process sooner. The Board is invited to attend a presentation which happened this year on February 26.
However, if the Board is interested it can be done.
 
Mayor Lane stated the Finance Committee of the Council does a project by project review of the CIP. If the
Board wants more involvement the Board would have to do the project by project review as well and this would
need to be set up earlier with the Manager. Over the years the Board has given up this role to the City Council.
 
Mr. Lamb stated as the projects are presented staff is required to look at the Master Plan and find out if their
projects fit into the Master Plan and make reference to it and if it does not fit with the plan such projects are not
included in the CIP.
 
Mr. Burke stated he understands how it is being done but seems like he is signing his name to something he has
not had an opportunity to provide input. Mr. Lamb agreed this is not the best way but the City has not figured
out a better way. He felt as the Comprehensive Master Plan is looked at for each project, he felt it is being done
reasonably.
 
Mr. Burke stated he did make it to the CIP presentation and asked whether there is a plan for the dam next to
Starbucks. Mr. Lamb stated since 2011 the City has been working with a third party to repair the dam and to
assist the City with the reconstruction as required by DES. However, the City was notified recently that this
expense was too substantial for the third party and they have withdrawn their proposal. Public Works has now
included a number in the CIP as the cost to repair the dam (FY25). He added there is progress through with the
Conservation Commission with other entities to conduct a public process to determine what can be done with
this dam.
 
Chair Barrett asked how other communities handle the CIP process. Staff did not have an answer.
 
The motion made by Mr. Spykman was unanimously approved.
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March 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: H.1.

SUBJECT: Milone & MacBroom on Behalf of People's Linen - Request to Use City Property - Monitoring
Well

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends this issue be placed on
more time to allow staff to review the application.

BACKGROUND:
Charles Teale, of 2 Cote Lane, Bedford addressed the request to authorize the installation of a proposed
groundwater monitoring well on the northwestern portion of the 300 N. Lincoln Street property, adjacent to
Beaver Brook, to aid in the characterization process for the People's Linen facility at 9 Giffin Street (the "Site")
regarding tetrachloroethylene (PCE) impacted groundwater from historic dry cleaning operations. He said this
environmental investigatory work is being requested in accordance with the New Hampshire Department of
Environmental Services (NHDES). Environmental work to date has involved creating a network of on-Site
groundwater monitoring wells to demarcate the extents of the PCE impacted groundwater; however, the down-
gradient extent has not yet been delineated. Hence our proposed efforts to install a groundwater monitoring well
on the City of Keene property (300 N. Lincoln Street), just south of the 43 George Street residence. Access
for drilling the proposed well would be through a People's Linen-owned undeveloped lot (Parcel 535-025),
located adjacent to 43 George Street, using a track-mounted ATV drill rig. The plan would be to have the well
installed during this 2019 winter season, if possible, while the ground is frozen to alleviate impacts to the ground
surface by the drill rig. The groundwater monitoring well would be completed with a 3± foot 
vertical, 4± inch diameter steel standpipe to protect the 2-inch diameter polyvinyl chloride (PVC) well pipe at
the ground surface. Sampling of the well would likely be conducted in the spring and fall of each year in
accordance with an anticipated Groundwater Management Permit (GMP) to be issued by the NH DES for the
Site. The well would likely be included in the GMP sampling program for a number of years until such a time
when groundwater impacts at the Site are observed to be below the state regulations for PCE impacted
groundwater. The NH DES would ultimately decide when sampling should cease, as well as the frequency of
the sampling. It should also be noted that once this groundwater monitoring well is no longer needed, as
determined by the NH DES, the well can be decommissioned, which involves the removal of the well
components and filling the associated borehole with bentonite, a water absorbent clay material used as a plug to
prevent other media from entering the subsurface at this location. 

Acting Chair Jones clarified this well does not have its own monitoring system. Mr. Teale advised that was



correct. 

Acting Chair Jones asked for Committee questions/comments. 

Councilor Sapeta asked if the data would be available to the public. Mr. Teale replied in the affirmative noting it
is posted on the NH DES website. Mr. Teale also advised he has no problem emailing the results to the City
before the actual report is generated. 

Councilor Hansel wanted to know how long the monitoring will be required. Mr. Teale replied if it turns out to
be a clean well probably just a couple of years. On the other hand, if we do have PCE in that well it will be on
the monitoring list for many years. Councilor Hansel asked what happens when it ceases to be a monitoring
well. Mr. Teale replied the well would be decommissioned and outlined that process. 

Acting Chair Jones asked if People’s Linen was doing this for their own protection or if it was an EPA
requirement. Mr. Teale replied it is a requirement of NHDES that we can delineate the entire groundwater area
that has been impacted. This is the last portion we need to delineate. Mr. Teale also reiterated the other locations
where they could not obtain permission for the well noting this is a fallback position. 

Acting Chair Jones asked for public questions or comments. 

Andy Bohannon, Parks & Recreation Director addressed the Committee noting he has not had a chance to
review any of the information on this proposal; and he would like the opportunity to do so. Acting Chair Jones
commented it sounds like this should be a more time issue and asked if there were any time restrictions. Mr.
Teale replied in the negative noting it could be done in the spring time. Mr. Teale offered to provide Mr.
Bohannon any information he might need. 

There being no further questions from the Committee or public Acting Chair Jones asked for a motion. 

Councilor Hansel made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Rice. 

On a vote of 4-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends this issue be placed on
more time to allow staff to review the application. 

Acting Chair Jones advised Mr. Teale this would stay on the Committee’s agenda until a report is received from
Mr. Bohannon. 
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March 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: H.2.

SUBJECT: Toby Tousley - Request to Purchase City Property - Adjacent to Bicycle/Pedestrian Path - 160
Emerald Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends putting this item on more time.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Toby Tousley of 499 Washington Street stated this item is in reference to the purchase of property, which
item was before the Committee last month. Mr. Tousley stated in 2011 when this matter came forward there
were issues regarding ownership; he stated his request did go in front of the Bike Path Committee who
recommended the parcel be sold to Mr. Tousley. 

He noted there are some issues that came forward and the first was in reference to the extension of Foundry
Street which takes about nine feet off the northern portion of Emerald Street. He felt extending Foundry Street
will eliminate the bike path and did not feel this was a realistic possibility. 

Chair Greenwald asked staff whether the city needs a sign off from the State for this transfer to happen. City
Manager Elizabeth Dragon stated when staff looked at the Shalldu issue, that ownership belonged to the city.
However, the piece Mr. Tousley is referring to has not gone through the same review process and the first
determination has to come from the State indicating this property belongs to the city. Chair Greenwald felt this
item also needs to be reviewed by the Bicycle Pedestrian Committee who might have some interest in it as well.
Mr. Tousley stated when this was reviewed by Shalldu it was determined real property from Davis Street north
was owned by the city and this information was provided to the city at its last meeting. Attorney Mullins stated
the city was given a Quitclaim Deed from the State for certain property but the city has not been able to
determine that deed was for this specific property. The City has been looking at the 1920’s BMW Maps with
respect to this as to where all the spin offs were but this process has not been completed. He noted the manner
in which the Railroad properties came into the BMW Railroad and transferred out is complicated and staff
needs more time to determine if Mr. Tousley should go before the State. Attorney Mullins went on to say even
if the ownership cannot be properly determined the Commissioner of the Department of Transportation could
provide a Quitclaim Deed. 

Chair Greenwald assured Mr. Tousley this was not an effort to stall the process but as the City Attorney has
explained, the city is required to go through certain review to determine ownership and the item will stay on the



agenda so it can be revisited once the issues are resolved. Ms. Dragon added hearing from the Bike Path
Committee would be important and this would be the next step after determining ownership. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 3-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends putting this item on more time. 
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March 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Donald R. Lussier, P.E., City Engineer

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: K.1.

SUBJECT: Related to an Appropriation for the Main Street Crosswalk Improvements Project

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2019-13, Related to an Appropriation for the Main Street Crosswalk Improvements Project,
be referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee for consideration with a recommendation
back to City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2019-13

BACKGROUND:
In the FY19-24 Capital Improvement Program (CIP), the City Council identified the need to improve the
interim crosswalks between Elliot Street and the Westwood Center on Main Street.  The proposed project
includes the installation of a median with granite curbing, construction of bump out areas at the crosswalks and
the installation of pedestrian activated flashing signals.  The project was scheduled for completion in FY23.
  
In the spring of 2019, Keene State College expressed an interest in moving this work forward.  Keene State
College came forward and offered to donate to the City, half of the cost of this project up to $120,000, if the
project could be moved forward to the 2018 construction season.  The estimated cost of the project was
$240,000.  On June 7TH, 2018, the Council voted unanimously to appropriate $120,000 for the project in the
FY18.
 
On July 26, 2018, the City received one bid for the construction work.  The total bid price was $398,460.  Staff
recommended against awarding the contract at that time.  During the Fall and winter of 2018-2019, the
Engineering Division revised the plans to lower construction cost while still achieving the goals of the project. 
The work was rebid and on February 19TH, we received one bid.  The bid price was $343,009.
 
On March 6, Keene State College pledged an additional $55,000 towards the project.  The requested
appropriation ($55,000) will fund the current bid and provide a small contingency ($6,991) for use under the



City Manager’s authority.
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In City Council March 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization 
and Personnel Committee.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Aaron Costa, Operations Manager

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: K.2.

SUBJECT: Appropriation of Funds for Water/Sewer Rate Study

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council March 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
Forward Resolution R-2019-14, relating to reallocation of funds from the Sewer Infrastructure Capital Reserve
to fund a Water/Sewer rate study, for first reading and referral to the Finance, Organization and Personnel
Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2019-14

BACKGROUND:
Water and sewer fees provide the primary source of revenue for the Water and Sewer utility enterprise funds. 
The current rate structure is based on meter size and volume.  The last time the City performed a rate study was
in 2004.  The purpose of this study is to ensure the utility rates cover the true cost of providing water and sewer
services to the City’s customers.
 
This study takes into account all aspects of the water/sewer utility services including costs associated with
treatment, operations and maintenance, equipment repair and replacement, maintaining appropriate working
capital and cash balances, debt services requirements as well as identify capital improvement needs.
 
In addition, the City completed a Water Facilities Evaluation in 2013, an Asset Management Plan for the water
system in 2016 and will be completing with an Asset Management Plan for sewer and storm systems in 2019. 
The proposed rate study is intended to build off of those reports and develop a sustainable rate structure.     
 
The total estimated cost for this project is $110,000.  The City received an Asset Management Planning Grant
from the State of New Hampshire’s Department of Environmental Services for $20,000 for this important rate
study.  $50,000 is recommended to come from two existing water fund capital projects with the remaining
$40,000 being reallocated from the Sewer Infrastructure Capital Reserve fund.  
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In City Council March 21, 2019.
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